
  



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION – INDYGO 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ PUBLIC MEETING  

AGENDA – MAY 26, 2016  

New Business 
  

RECOGNITIONS 

ACTION ITEMS  
  

A – 1 Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on April 28, 
2016 – Danny Crenshaw 

 
A – 2 Consideration and Approval of Waiver of 1-week Fare Revenue During 

DTC/Routing Change – Bryan Luellen 
  
A – 3 Consideration and Approval of Amendment to Nolan Security Contract – Roscoe 

Brown 

 

Old Business 
  

INFORMATION ITEMS  
   

I – 1 Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) Update – Addison Pollock, Chair   

I – 2 Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for April 2016 – Nancy Manley 

I – 3 Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for April 2016 – Roscoe Brown 
 
I – 4 Consideration of Receipt of Planning Report for April 2016 – Annette Darrow/Justin 

Stuehrenberg 
 
I – 5 Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for April 2016 – Bryan 

Luellen 
 
I – 6 Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for April 2016 – Phalease 

Crichlow 
 
I – 7  CEO Update – Mike Terry 
 
 

Executive Session Prior to Board Meeting 
[Per IC 5-14- 1.5.6.1(b) (2) (A) and (B) & IC 5-14-1.5.6.1 (b) (9)] 

Our next Board Meeting will be Thursday, June 23, 2016@ 5:00 p.m. 



IndyGo Agenda 
May 26, 2016 

Item No. A – 1 
 
  
  
  
TO:  Board of Directors 
FROM:  Jill D. Russell, General Counsel 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
  
 
ISSUE: Attached for your review and approval are the minutes from the Board of Directors’ 

Public Board Meeting that was held on Thursday, April 28, 2016. 
 
  
  
  
RECOMMENDATION: Approve the minutes for the above listed meeting. 
  
  
 
 
 
Jill D. Russell 
General Counsel 
 
  
Attachment 
 
 
  



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 

Thursday, April 28, 2016 
 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on Thursday, 
March 24, 2016, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members 
Danny Crenshaw, Juan Gonzalez, Alan Rowland, Tommie Jones, Mark Fisher and Greg Bedan. 
Gregory Hahn was not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry- President/CEO, Jill Russell – General Counsel, Nancy Manley – 
CFO/VP of Finance and Controller, Phalease Crichlow – VP of Human Resources, Roscoe Brown 
– COO/VP of Operations, and other members of staff.  Members of the public were also 
present.  
 
Danny Crenshaw called the April 28, 2016 Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation Board 
of Directors’ Meeting to order. 
 
 

RECOGNITIONS –  
Stephen “Roy” Thein – 100% On-time performance.  Mr. Thein was also a Rose Award Nominee 
in the past year.   

Bob Williams, Quality and Production Manager, was awarded “Reserve Officer of the year 
2015.”  Mr. Williams has been with the Police Department reserves for 17 years and with 
IndyGo 41 years.   

 

Action Items 

ACTION ITEM 1:  CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE BOARD MEETING HELD 

ON MARCH 24, 2016 
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the minutes from the March 
24th board meeting, and if there were any changes or amendments.  The motion by Tommie 
Jones to accept the minutes from the March 24, 2016 board meeting was seconded by Alan 
Rowland and carried unanimously.   
 

 



ACTION ITEM 2:  Consideration of Vendor Selection and Award of Contract for Fare 
Ticket Media 
 
Nancy Manley, CFO/VP of Finance, presented the action item. 
IPTC uses a magnetic fare ticket as a method of simplifying the use of the transit system and 
lessen the need for customers to carry exact fare amounts.  Since 2006 IPTC has relied upon an 
electronic fare collection system to provide this medium for IndyGo riders.  IPTC currently 
operates a fare collection system manufactured by GFI Genfare Inc (GFI). The system uses a 
proprietary format on media shape, design and magnetic coding in the execution of ride 
validation and accounting.  
 
The RFP was released on February 1, 2016. On March 8, 2016, the proposal due date, IPTC 
received one (1) response to this RFP.  The proposal from Electronic Data Magnetics was 
evaluated and found to be reasonable, fair, and adequate for IPTC’s needs for this solicitation. 
 
Seven (7) other vendors downloaded the solicitation, and were asked why they did not bid on 
the solicitation. IPTC received two (2) responses back, indicating that the vendors did not 
provide encoding technology and were unable to bid.   
 
 
Board Discussion:  
Juan Gonzalez and Tommie Jones both stated that the Finance and Service Committees approve 
this procurement.  Mr. Gonzalez added that this procurement allows IPTC to grow with the 
technology and the contract may be terminated in the future based on IndyGo’s needs.  Ms. 
Jones added that IndyGo needs to keep up with current technology. 
 
The motion by Alan Rowland to negotiate and enter into a two (2) year contract with three (3) 
one (1) year options with Electronic Data Magnetics was seconded by Juan Gonzalez and carried 
unanimously.  
 
 

ACTION ITEM 3:  Consideration and Approval of Supervisor and Support Vehicles 
Procurement 
 
Roscoe Brown, COO/VP of Operations, presented the action item. 
IPTC’s fleet of support vehicles is as critical in successful service delivery as the revenue fleet of 
paratransit (Open Door) and fixed route coaches.  As the case with the fleet replacement plan, 
the supervisor vehicle replacement plan includes an expansion to allow each supervisor to be 
assigned an individual vehicle.  Supervisors are dispatched to a variety of issues impacting 
IndyGo service delivery including:  accidents, customer service issues, street closures, and 
assisting other agencies in emergencies. 
 



Support vehicles are also assigned to IndyGo facilities department, and include vehicles utilized 
for shelter and bus stop maintenance and installations throughout the service area.  There are 
four (4) facilities support vehicles that have exceed their useful life (10 years) and need to be 
replaced. These include three (3) pick-up trucks and one (1) Utility Truck. 
 
Staff will be investigating opportunities to utilize existing governmental Quantity Purchasing 
Agreements (QPA’s) and “Piggyback” options on other existing approved and qualifying 
procurements.  If an option is not available, IPTC will create and pursue a RFP process and bring 
that recommendation to the board for approval, in lieu of a QPA or piggyback option. 
 
The estimated cost for each supervisor vehicle is approximately $29,000, which includes 
technology and equipment.  Staff plans to add up to seven (7) of these vehicles through 2017. 
 
The facility support vehicles will include: three (3) utility work trucks (e.g. Chevrolet Silverado 
2500HD) Estimated cost per vehicle is $35,000; and one (1) commercial cutaway van (e.g. 
Chevrolet Express 3500) with an estimated cost of $36,000.  
 
Board Discussion: 
 
Both Finance and Service Committees are in favor of this proposal. 
 
When Mr. Gonzalez asked the life span of the current supervisor vehicles, he was told it was 
approximately six (6) years or longer.  Mr. Bedan asked how many supervisory vans are in the 
fleet and Dwight Benjamin said there are currently 12 IPTC supervisor vehicles, which does not 
include the couple of cars used which brings the total to 16.  When Mr. Bedan asked 
If any of those vehicles are due for replacement in the near future, Mr. Brown said 4 or 5 
Escape SUV’s are due.  Mr. Brown added that one of the supervisor vehicles is wheelchair 
equipped. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to enter into contract(s) utilizing qualifying Quantity Purchase 
Agreement(s) or Piggy-Back purchase contract(s), and allow the purchase and installation of 
required technology and emergency equipment, as specified by IPTC, for seven (7) new 
Chevrolet Traverse crossover vehicles, three (3) Chevrolet Utility Work Trucks, and one (1) 
Chevrolet 3500 Commercial Cutaway Van through 2017; for a total price not to exceed 
$344,000 was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously.  
 

 

ACTION ITEM 4:  Consideration of Vendor Selection and Award of Contract for 
Occupational Health (Option year) 
 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources, presented the action item. 
IPTC is committed to providing its employees with a high level of medical treatment for work-
related injuries/illnesses in addition to insuring that the workforce and citizens are safe under 



the guidelines of FTA/DOT Drug & Alcohol Testing Program.  IPTC is currently self-insured for 
workers’ compensation and risk with a Third Party Administrator (TPA) which acts on behalf of 
IPTC to administer, adjust and adjudicate claims which include work-related injuries.  The TPA 
works directly with the occupational health services provider and Benefits Manager to ensure 
prompt treatment of injuries and illnesses for IPTC employees.  The occupational health 
services provider is also responsible for the drug and alcohol testing program as it relates to the 
FTA/DOT regulations.   
 
RFP 13-02-126 for occupational health services and drug and alcohol testing was released on 
February 18, 2013 and at the completion of this process a two (2) year contract was approved 
by the Board and awarded to Indiana University Occupational Health Services (IUOHS). At that 
time Indiana University Occupational Health Services (IUOHS) was in negotiations with US 
HealthWorks to acquire the business. 
 

Except for occupational health, all other services for this contract are based on a “fee per 
service schedule”.  Fees are as follows:  Drug (Urine) Test - $28.00, Breath Alcohol Test (BAT) - 
$28.00, Medical Review Officer (MRO) fee - $23.00 and all occupational health services are 
billed to the workers’ compensation TPA. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
Both Finance Committee and Service Committee are in support of entering into this final option 
year agreement. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to enter into an agreement for the final option year with US 
HealthWorks for Occupational Health Services and the Drug and Alcohol Testing program was 
seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously.   

 
 

ACTION ITEM 5:  Consideration and Approval of New MAC Members 
 

Paula Haskin, Dir. Flexible Svc/Contract Services, presented the action item. 
The MAC Committee nominated Karen Dodson and Jason Robinson to fill two of the open rider 
positions and submitted their names to Service Committee on April 26, 2016 for approval.   
 
Ms. Dodson is currently employed by Damar Services as a Direct Support Technician and brings 
a great level of experience and personal knowledge in transportation as well as working with 
individuals who have disabilities of various levels.  She has worked in group homes and 
previously on an advisory committee that focused on special education and legislation.   
 
Jason Robinson is currently employed as a Drafter for Reiss Structural and Architectural 
Products.  Mr. Robinson seeks to assist in improving the services that IndyGo provides to the 
Indianapolis area from his experience as a user of public transportation in various cities such as 



Atlanta, GA and Evansville.  Mr. Robinson has served on advisory boards through his tenure at 
Vincennes University and the building of a new student center on its campus.   
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The motion by Tommie Jones to approve nominees Karen Dodson and Jason Robinson as new 
appointments to the Mobility Advisor Committee (MAC) was seconded by Juan Gonzalez and 
carried unanimously.  

 
___________________________________________________ 

INFORMATION ITEMS 
 

I ς 1: CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE FINANCE REPORT FOR MARCH 2016 
 
Nancy Manley, Vice President/Controller, delivered the report. 
In March 2015, FTA Assistance is $15,000 below budget. 
 
Other Operating Income was over budget by 12% in March primarily as a result of the new 
revenue rates received through the advertizing contract executed at the beginning of 2016.  
 
Passenger Service Revenue is 14% below budget. 
 
Special Route Guarantees revenue are under budget by 34%. As there were no draws made 
during the month of March for the Taxi Voucher program, once the sub-recipient data is 
received, draw will be made from the 5310 federal grant.  
 
Total revenue year to date is 3% under budget. 
 
On the expenditure side, Personal Services were 9% under budget in March. 
 
Services are under budget by 27% in March mainly contributable to the IT department shifting 
some contract personnel to fulltime employees and better monitoring of costs associated with 
other IT contracted services. 
 
Materials and Supplies were under budget by 4% thanks to strong management of inventory 
and spending. 
 
Total expenses were 10% under budget for March.  
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
Juan Gonzalez stated that revenue trends are still not encouraging and staff has a strong 
commitment to examine all the routes and continue to work on building ridership. 



 
Ms. Manley introduced Justin Burcope as the new Data & Project Administrator and one of his 
projects will be looking at ridership. 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 2:  UPDATE ON INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY PROJECTS  

 
Richard Joseph, VP of Information Technology, delivered the report. 
Using a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Joseph illustrated many of the current and upcoming IT 
projects which include replacing outdated equipment and upgrading technology such as 
CAD/AVL, Voice and Data Radios, Automated People Counters and Data networking to name a 
few. 
 
A few of the major current and future projects include Real Time Data, ERP Replacement , Fare 
System upgrade, Web Site Support & Development Services, ADP Upgrade DTC and HQ Data 
Center Build, Phone system, Security of Data Management and Infrastructure upgrade into 
Office 365. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
 
The Board accepted the report. 

INFORMATION ITEM 4:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FOR 

MARCH 2016 
 
Bryan Luellen, Director of Public Affairs, delivered the report.   
Ridership is down approximately 2%.   
 
Advertisement quarterly revenue was the highest IPTC has ever received with the first quarter 
of 2016 in the amount of $151,000 from Clear Channel. 
 
To explain the future of IndyGo, a video called “What Mass Transit Means” was presented.  This 
video is on the IndyGo website, running on paid media, news station websites and social media. 
 
Mr. Luellen then presented images of Real Time information that will be available at the 
Downtown Transit Center.  There will be an interactive touch screen information kiosk that will 
allow real time bus tracking, searchable data base to find routes and stops, display schedule 
information, trip planner and service alerts. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 



 
The Board accepted the report.   
 

INFORMATION ITEM 3:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE OPERATIONS REPORT FOR MARCH 

2016 

 
Roscoe Brown, COO/VP of Operations, delivered the report. 
 
The following Transportation employees were recognized for their extraordinary customer 
service during the month of March: 
 

Brian Antonio, Laura Beck, Carmon Bobbitt, Tareese Bouye (x2), Patricia Bradshaw, Joetta 
Camden, Calvin Cargile, Stephen Edmonds, Daniel Hicks, Jeffery Orkmon, Lisa Walker, Edward 
White, Melvin Wright 
 
 
90% or better on-time performance rating: 

 
The following operators achieved an on-time performance rating of 90% or better during the 
month of March. 
 
Stephen Thein – 100%, Tenisha Baine – 99%, Sean Cox – 98%, Ron Burton – 97%, Richard 
Burton and Jeffrey Howard – 96%, Geneva Hartwell, Jerome Norris, Edgar Hollyfield, Ray 
Wright, Stephen Edmonds and Rhonda Manuel – 95%, Shawn Vanchieri, Larry Patterson, 
Cameron Irwin, Roy Dishno and Gregory Scott – 94%, Anthony White, Calvin Jackson, Patrick 
Gray, Steven Jones, James Boone, Harry Fox, Andy Carpenter and Barry Fields – 93%, April Irby, 
Shaunte Stewart, Samuel Garrison, Adam Burke, Daniel Jones-McGraw, Royetta Blow, Roger 
Bobbitt, Garry Staggs, Victor Garrett and Atlanta Smith – 92%, Tawana Claypool, Ricardo Oxley, 
Edgar Birdsong, Marilyn Hughes, David Joy, Burt Garcia, Joyce Ledell and Lisa Walker – 91%, 
Brandi Matthews, Dewayne Sims, John Mundy, Ail Smith and Brenda Stiers – 90% 
 
The winner for the month of March is Roger Bobbitt. 
 
 
Safe Drivers for February: 
James Denton – 24 years, Gerry Poindexter, Sr. – 21 years, Ray Wright – 15 years, Vernessa 
Foster, Jeffery Howard and Toure Meadows – 6 years, Roger Beharry and Donald Owens – 4 
years, Michael Fox, Christine McLaughlin and John Pribik – 3 years, Tamara Smith, Sandra 
Taylor, Victor Solari, Kenneth Davis and Jessica Hoffman – 2 years, Ashley Lloyd and Ashley 
Boyle – 1 year. 
 
There is continuous preparation for the new Downtown Transit Center that involves weekly 
meetings addressing staffing, training, security, facility maintenance, management, emergency 



procedures, bay assignments, bus access and egress, promotions and public information 
campaigns. 
 
Coach operators have begun route familiarization for the new routing with the downtown 
transit center as well as mock saw tooth training. 
 
Both Fixed Route and Open Door have shown positive trends with on-time performance with 
Fixed Route at 80% and Open Door at 91%. 
 
Regarding facilities, the Dome Roof project was completed in March with the Lighting Upgrade 
project next to be scheduled. 
 
The maintenance department continues the emphasis on prepping for the warm weather 
season with 134 buses completed to date. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 5:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES REPORT FOR 

MARCH 2016 
 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources, delivered the report. 
As of 3/31/16, there were 527 active employees.  There were 8 separations and 1 new hire.  
The turnover rate for March 2016 was 1.50%.   
 
At this time staffing capacity if 6.39% below maximum. 
 
There were eight (8) worker’s compensation incidents – 3 were reportable.  There were two (2) 
temporary total disability. 
 
Regarding Employee & Labor Relations, over the past six (6) months, IndyGo staff and ATU Local 
1070 have had regular meetings to proactively resolve labor management issues.   
 
On April 22, 2016, Management and ATU went offsite for a transit retreat facilitated by Federal 
Mediator Conrad Bowling.  The training lasted all day and both groups felt it was very 
productive and insightful. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 



 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 6:  CONSIDERATION OF CEO TOPICS 
 
Michael Terry, President/CEO, delivered the report. 
Thank you to Addison Pollack and Jewel Loften from the MAC and also Jennifer Pryz from HNTB 
for their attendance at the board meeting. 
 
Thanks to the marketing team with Bryan Luellen, Lauren Day, Jerome Horne, Betsy Sattler and 
Allison Potteiger for the outstanding work on the “What Mass Transit Means” video and Mr. 
Horne has also been attending the Marion County Transit Plan meetings. 
 
There have been a number of transit plan informational meetings with presentations to the 
Marion County City Council, the Municipal Corporation Committee, Metropolitan and Economic 
Development.   
 
Rules and Public Policy Committee of the City County Council met and approved 7 to 1 
recommendation to the full council on May 9th for a vote to put the question on the November 
ballot regarding the referendum. 
 
More information will be forthcoming about the DTC final festivities, ceremony and open house 
events that will occur before the late June Grand Opening. 
 
Thanks to the entire IndyGo team for the continued work and efforts. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
Danny Crenshaw adjourned the meeting. 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

    
   ________________________________ 
       Jill D. Russell 
       General Counsel 
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Item No. A – 2 

 

 

To: Chair and Board of Directors  

From: Bryan Luellen, Director of Public Affairs 
 

SUBJECT:  

APPROVAL FOR FARE REVENUE BUDGET REVISION 

BACKGROUND: 

Since 1986, transit service in downtown Indianapolis has been structured on a one-way loop in 

the central city in order to facilitate transfers in the absence of a dedicated passenger facility. 

Beginning in the mid-2000s IndyGo has been working to develop an off-street transfer facility in 

Indianapolis, a first for public transportation passengers since the Traction Terminal was 

decommissioned in the 1960s. IndyGo selected a site in 2013 and broke ground in 2014 at 201 

E. Washington St. for the new Downtown Transit Center. Concurrently, a Comprehensive 

Operational Analysis for the transit network was being conducted. 

Changes to the downtown routing structure to accommodate the new transit center were 

studied by consultants and the IndyGo project team. Recommendations for a new streamlined 

routing structure eliminating the Loop were vetted with staff, the board and the public.  

Outreach, public input and education on these changes have been continuous since work on 

the COA began. An on-street effort to get the word out about upcoming changes is being 

supported by staff, partner agencies and volunteers. However, despite best efforts, there is 

never a sure way to reach every affected rider. 

SIGNIFICANT CHANGES WITH IMPACTS: 

A change this significant to the way the system functions has not been orchestrated in more 

than 20 years. Two key stops on the current Loop (Capitol/Market and Maryland/Pennsylvania) 

will be abandoned to create a direct line to the transit center. All 28 routes that serve 

downtown will change stop patterns. Some riders who have been accustomed to direct access 

to the western half of the downtown core from nearly any route will now be faced with either a 

transfer or a significant walk. 
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In addition to route and stop patterns differences, the time certain routes will depart 

downtown also change on opening day of the transit center. The new schedules have just been 

finalized this May and are online now for download. 

MITIGATE THE IMPACT: 

Despite impacts, staff is confident that after an adjustment period, the changes and the new 

center will be a net positive for the community and the operation. Dedicated facilities and 

recovery time built in at the transit center will improve reliability. Readjusted schedules will 

create better frequencies on key corridors with minimal impact to the budget. Providing a 

comfortable, modern transfer facility will improve the rider experience. The facility will provide 

rest amenities for our operators and provide valuable infrastructure for on-street supervision. 

As an agency overseen by the Federal Transit Administration, staff frequently discusses what 
what can be done to mitigate the impacts related to a transit project. 

To help ease the adjustment period for these changes, IndyGo staff is recommending that the 
board approve free fares across the entire system, including paratransit, for the first full week 
of operation of the transit center (Sunday, June 26 through Saturday, July 2). 

COST: 

Historical revenue was examined to estimate the potential lost revenue for one week of no 
fares. 2015 revenues were averaged to estimate a week’s worth of fares, both on board and 
fare passes for fixed route and paratransit. 

The total amount of lost revenue is estimated between $200,000 and $250,000 for one week. 

OFFSET FOR LESS REVENUE:  

Through a competitive bid process, IPTC has entered into a new agreement with Clear Channel 
Outdoor for transit advertising. At the time the budget for 2016 was developed, the RFP 
process for transit advertising was not complete. The contract for transit advertising with Clear 
Channel was executed in early 2016 and guarantees $600,000 in revenue to IPTC, $200,000 
more than was budgeted. 

Offering free rides will be an effective tool to help build goodwill in the community, promote 
ridership, and ease the transition to a more streamlined downtown routing system.  
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RECOMMENDATION: 

Staff recommends that the board of directors support free fares from June 26 through July 2 to 
build ridership and mitigate impacts related to the new routing structure and schedule changes. 

 

 

Bryan Luellen   
Director of Public Affairs   
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Agenda Item A – 3 
 
 
TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Roscoe Brown, Vice President & Chief Operating Officer  
   
SUBJECT:  2016 Transit Center Security Proposal - Increase in Contract with Nolan 
Securities  
 
  
BACKGROUND:   

Security of our passengers, operators and employees is paramount to our success as a 
provider of public transportation.  
 
IndyGo currently has a contract with Nolan Securities to provide manned security at our 1501 
West Washington Street facility as well as manned security to facilitate downtown route and 
loop security coverage. Service is provided on site by armed security officers (AO’s) and on 
routes and the loop by off duty law enforcement officers (LEO’s).  
 
The development and pending opening of the Julia M. Carson Transit Center (DTC) calls for our 
security needs to be expanded to include its daily operations.  Security of the transit center will 
be facilitated by 65 onsite cameras and manned security 24 hours a day. The site will require 
both interior and exterior manned security presence and monitoring. The DTC is an open two 
(2) acre site in the heart of downtown Indianapolis, that also includes a 14,000 sq. ft. two story 
public facility that will house offices, a driver lounge, passenger waiting areas, customer service 
center (with pass sales), public restrooms, and a private leased retail space.   
 

The DTC will be open to the public Monday – Saturday (5AM – 12AM) and Sundays & Holidays 
(6AM – 9PM). Twenty-Seven (27) of IndyGo’s thirty (30) fixed routes will travel to or through 
the DTC, with a total of approximately 1,458 buses entering and leaving each weekday.  IndyGo 
transports, on average, 32,637 passengers on weekdays, 17,045 on Saturdays and 7,894 on 
Sundays.   
  
IndyGo staff have been working diligently at evaluating the security needs of the DTC site and 
operation, which has included the assessment and input of both the Indianapolis 
Metropolitan Police Department (IMPD) and Marion County Sheriff Department (MCSD). 
Upon the center’s opening, IndyGo will facilitate interior security and CCTV monitoring 
through our contract with Nolan Securities. IndyGo staff have also had discussions with the 
MCSD to provide an exterior security presence and has received a preliminary proposal from 
the MCSD. However, the MCSD will not be available to provide services until January of 2017.  
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2016 DTC SECURITY PROPOSAL 
 
 
This board action seeks to increase the current contract with Nolan Securities to provide 
interior and exterior monitoring and manned security for the DTC, from the point of IndyGo’s 
possession of DTC through December 31, 2016. The current contract with Nolan Securities is 
for 2 years (plus 3 one year options) and was executed in August of 2015. The contract is 
scalable. Currently we contract for 9,000 hours of security (totals $311,000) at our 1501 West 
Washington Street location and for our downtown route and loop duties.  
   
IndyGo will use a mixture of Nolan Securities AO’s and LEO’s as recommended by IMPD and 
MCSD, to facilitate security coverage, and provide a safe environment for our passengers, 
visitors and employees at the DTC site. The estimated need will require an additional 18,531 
hours of service to accommodate our DTC 24/7 security needs.  
 
Based on our estimated needs and current Nolan Security costs ($20 p/hr. for AO’s and $40 
p/hr. for LEO’s), we estimate that our additional cost for security at the DTC (through 
December 2016) will be no more than $525,000. 
 
FUNDING    
 
Funding for the added security needs of the DTC will be provided through our operating 
funds.  
 
PROCUREMENT  
 
The current Nolan Securities contract is scalable (at current contracted rates) to include 
IndyGo increased security needs including the DTC location.  
 
 
RECOMMENDATION:   
In a manner consistent with IndyGo procurement guidelines, we ask the Board to authorize the 
President/CEO to increase the existing contract with Nolan Securities to facilitate the provision 
of manned security presence and monitoring at the Julia M. Carson Transit Center through 
December 2016 for an amount not to exceed $525,000.  
 
 
 
Roscoe Brown        
Vice President & Chief Operating Officer          
  



MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE UPDATE 
5/26/16 

Item I – 1 
 

 

 

 

 

 

TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
FROM: Addison Pollock, MAC Chair  

 

 

Mobility Advisory Committee Update 

 

Issue An Update from the Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) will be presented at the 

board meeting. 

  

 

Recommendation: 

Receive MAC report. 

 

 

 

 

 



MAC – MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

MEETING MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 20, 2016 

 

ATTENDEES 

 

Addison Pollock – MAC Chair     Mike Terry - IndyGo 

Christine Meyer – MAC Vice Chair    Paula Haskin - IndyGo 

Rhonda Chapman – MAC     Mark Emmons - IndyGo 

Jewell Lofton – MAC       Roscoe Brown – IndyGo  

Ryan Malone – MAC      Jerome Horne – IndyGo  

Anne Traub – MAC Subcommittee    Ruth Wendt - IndyGo 

Greg Meyer – MAC Subcommittee 

Ben Hill – Visitor 

Jason Robinson – Visitor 

 

Welcome and Introduction: 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, asked everyone to introduce themselves. 

 

Approval of the January 2016 minutes: 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock asked for a motion to approve the January 2016 minutes. 

 

Ryan Malone made the motion. 

Jewell Lofton seconded the motion. 

Motion passed. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock asked for a motion to approve the April agenda. 

 

Jewell Lofton made the motion. 

Ryan Malone seconded the motion. 

Motion passed. 

 

President/CEO Report: Mr. Mike Terry 

 

¶ Stated the Transit Center is coming along nicely. 

¶ ADA tour will be held June 18, 2016.  Mr. Terry is requesting MAC feedback. 

¶ The new Transit Center is projected to open in late June.  An open house will be held one week 

before the opening. 

 



Open Door Report: Director of Flexible and Contracted Services, Paula Haskin 

 

¶ Announced that Sandy Shoemaker has resigned from MAC due to health issues. 

¶ On-time performance has increased each month for the past three (3) months. 

¶ Ridership has also increased, however, extended and missed trips also decreased in the 1st 

quarter. 

 

New Applicants:  

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, introduced MAC applicants Karen Dodson and Jason Robinson. 

 

Ms. Dodson is very familiar with the IndyGo transit system and has two (2) children with disabilities. Her 

son uses Open Door regularly.  

 

Mr. Robinson moved to Indianapolis approximately one year ago from Evansville, Indiana and uses fixed 

route and Open Door. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock asked for a motion to approve both nominees as new MAC members. 

 

Ryan Malone made the motion. 

Christine Meyer seconded the motion. 

Motion passed. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, stated this will now go to the Service Committee and before the IPTC board 

of directors for approval at the April 2016 meeting. 

 

Subcommittees: 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, asked that the MAC and subcommittee members see him after the meeting 

to update their committee selection. 

 

Adjournment: 

 

Next MAC meeting: Wednesday, July 20, 2016 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Nancy Manley - Controller 

FINANCIAL REPORT – APRIL 2016 

Notes to the Comparative Statement of Activities – General Fund 
For the month ending April 31, 2016 

 
 

FTA Assistance 
FTA Revenue includes ADA, CMAQ and Preventative Maintenance (PM)/Operating Funds.   
Revenue from FTA assistance is below budget by 3%. PM makes up about 80% of Federal 
Operating Revenues.  The variance in eligible PM expenses is a result of the predictive 
maintenance model utilized by Operations. 

Other Operating Income 
Other Operating Income for the month was over projections by 121%. This is primarily a result 
of the first quarter reconciliation received associated with the advertising contract executed at 
the beginning of 2016. There is a guaranteed amount each month but any review received over 
the guarantee is reconciled at the end of each quarter and split between the vendor and IPTC.   
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Passenger Service Revenue 
As of April 31, 2016 Passenger service revenue is below budget projection by 12%. In March this 
revenue item was 14% below budget projection so revenue item has improved slightly in April.  

Special Route Guarantees 
Special Route Guarantees revenue YTD are under budget by 34%. There have not been many 
Taxi Voucher reimbursable expenses submitted yet so the drawdown of federal funds has not 
yet taken place. Once the sub-recipient data is received from this program a draw will be made 
from the 5310 federal grant.  

Total Revenue 
Year-to-date revenue is 2% under budget projection. IPTC continues to have fewer eligible 
preventative maintenance expenditures which does not result in lost revenue but does allow 
for IPTC to utilize the federal funds for capital projects rather than preventative maintenance.  

 

Expenditures 
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Personal Services 
Personal Services expenditures were 9% under budget as of April 31, 2016. As we get closer to 
the opening of the Transit Center we anticipate this category to true up with the budget as the 
staff associated with the Transit Center will be fully on board. 
   
Claims 
Claims came in under budget in April by 68%. The timing of the reconciliation of outstanding 
claims is difficult to estimate, consequently a significant variance in this line item from month-
to-month is not usual.  
 

Materials and Supplies 
All expenditure items in this category were, collectively, 1% under budget in April 2016. A large 
factor in this trend is strong oversight of inventory and spending. The Board likely noticed a 
larger expense in the Other Material and Supplies line item which were purchases of hardware 
and software related to IT projects that began in April.  
 

Total Expenses 
Total expenses were 11% under the appropriated budget for April.  

SUMMARY  
Overall, all major expenditure categories were less than the allocated budget for the month.  
Expenses were less than actual recognized revenue in April by approximately 3%. 

A goal of ≤ 32.8% was set as the YTD expenditures as a percentage of the allocated budget. All 
major categories came in under this goal as shown in the table below.   

 

Nancy E. Manley 
Vice President/CFO/Controller   

30.0%

26.3%

30.8%

YTD Expenditures as a Percentage of Allocated Budget
by Major Category

Personal Services Other Services Materials & Supplies

YTD Expenditured
projected to be ≤ 
32.8% at end of 
April.
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From:  Roscoe Brown, Chief Operating Officer/VP of Operations 

 
 

CONSIDERATION OF OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT FOR APRIL 2016 
 
 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Operations Division will be presented at the board meeting. 

  
 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive the report. 

 

 

 

 

 

Roscoe Brown 
Chief Operating Officer/VP of Operations 
 
 
Attachments  

 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Victoria Learn, Director of Maintenance 
Dwight Benjamin, Director of Transportation  
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible & Contracted Services 
Ed Parsley, Director of Facilities 
Lisa Evans, Administrative Assistant 

 
  



Operations Division Report-April 2016 
 

TRANSPORTATION 
 

EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION 
 

The Fixed Route April Employee of the Month was Bobby Morgan. 
 

COMMENDATIONS 
The following Transportation employees were recognized for their extraordinary customer 
service during the month of April: 
 
Tenisha Baine, Lionel Barnett, Geneisha Berry (2x), Lisa Campbell (2x), George Durham, Lorenzo 
Johnson, Rochelle Martin, Leo Scott and Dwight Watson 
  
Stephen Thein achieved an on-time performance rating of 100% for the second month in a row. 
 
The Professional Coach Operators listed below have achieved an on-time performance rating of 
90% or better during the month of April.  A random drawing is held each month from this group 
of operators, and the winner receives an extra personal day.  The winner for the month of April 
is Andy Carpenter. 
 

1. STEPHEN THEIN 5963 100% 

2. SEAN COX 1190 99% 

3. TENISHAN BAINE 6978 98% 

4. ROY DISHNO 8319 96% 

5. EDGAR HOLLYFIELD 8649 96% 

6. ANTHONY WHITE 3334 96% 

7. BARRY FIELDS 8359 95% 

8. JEFFREY HOWARD 8141 95% 

9. EDGAR BIRDSONG 1016 95% 

10. GENEVA HARTWELL 2581 95% 

11. LARRY PATTERSON 4612 94% 

12. RAY WRIGHT 6979 94% 

13. RHONDA MANUEL 8271 94% 

14. STEPHEN EDMONDS 1156 94% 

15. LISA WALKER 6300 94% 

16. JEROME NORRIS 4405 93% 

17. RICARDO OXLEY 4538 93% 

18. CAMERON IRWIN 2877 93% 

19. SAMUEL GARRISON 2180 93% 

20. RICHARD BOYSEN 0590 92% 
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21. GREGORY SCOTT 8719 92% 

22. ANDY CARPENTER 0880 92% 

23. RACHEL COMER 8665 92% 

24. ROGER BOBBITT 8121 92% 

25. HARRY FOX 1981 92% 

26. EFRAIN AMAYA 0224 92% 

27. PATRICK GRAY 2339 91% 

28. SHAWN VANCHIERI 8091 91% 

29. DAVID JOY 8726 91% 

30. VICTOR GARRETT 2163 91% 

31. APRIL IRBY 2871 91% 

32. TAREESE BOUYE 8053 91% 

33. JESSICA HOFFMAN 8526 91% 

34. BILLY CRUTCHER 8041 91% 

35. ATLANTA SMITH 8655 90% 

36. STEVEN JONES 8340 90% 

37. BRANDI MATTHEWS 8626 90% 

38. TAWANA CLAYPOOL 8366 90% 

 
Fixed Route Update: 
 

During this reporting period, the Transportation team met with Speedway officials, IMPD and 
State Police for the Indy 500 Race Day routing. The team reestablished end of the line services 
for routes 15, 37 and 38.   
 
The Downtown Transit Center Manager’s selection process has ended with the promotion of 
Transportation Road Supervisor Kammie Dixon.  
 
Dwight Benjamin, Director of Transportation attended the annual Trapeze User’s conference in 
April.  Users had opportunity to see demonstrations on various modules and enhancements 
within the system.  Of interest to Operations were the modules for Advanced dispatching, 
Advanced Transit Master Reporting, Real time data processing, passenger complaint 
processing, and fixed route technical tour.    
 

Professional Coach Operator John Redmond will be representing IndyGo at the APTA National 
Bus Roadeo in Charlotte, NC in May. 
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Key Performance Indicators 
 

 
 
 

Positive Operator Contacts represent every time a Transportation Supervisor engages a 
Professional Coach Operator whether it be on-site at IndyGo or visiting their coach. 
 
 

COMMUNITY OUTREACH 
Operations had representatives attend the following community stakeholder meetings in April: 
 

¶ IMPD Monthly Downtown District Community Task Force Meeting 

¶ Event Advisory Board Meeting 

¶ City of Speedway special event meeting 

¶ Mini Marathon committee meeting 
 
 

Service Delivery Data-Fixed Route 
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Maintenance 
 

During April, Maintenance completed onsite training with Thermo King for servicing air 
conditioning on the coaches during the summer season.  Annual IDEM training was completed 
for our employees who work in the paint booth. New Vehicle Maintenance Supervisors were 
hired and a general laborer was also promoted to the position of Vehicle Maintenance 
Supervisors. 
 
The alignment program has been updated to include work being performed on all three shifts. 
The information for tire usage rate and front end component possible savings is now being 
analyzed.   Maintenance is cross-training other employees on these functions. 
 

Through the use of Wheelchair Ramp PM Predictive Maintenance, the Maintenance 
Department has seen a substantial drop in wheelchair ramp malfunctions and related issues. 
There should be a drop in ramp related pull offs this winter with the wheel chair ramp pm being 
completed more consistently 
 

Through a process of consistent Steam Cleaning another issue of non-operating A/C can begin 
to be eliminated. When a radiator is clogged or blocked with debris it inhibits air flow and the 
cooling ability for the motor and the A/C. Another valuable byproduct of the steam clean 
program is the ability for the mechanics to be able to see and locate leaks more efficiently.  
 

Maintenance has increased the monthly regen process and the use of diesel particulate filter 
(DPF) and catalyst have drastically decreased.  The filters are designed to remove diesel 
particulate matter and soot from the exhaust gas of the diesel engines.  The catalyst lowers the 
soot combustion temperature allowing the filter to self-regenerate during periods of high 
exhaust temperature.  This has also saved on the amount of filters and catalyst the store room 
sends out to be cleaned.  Additionally, this process helps the environment. 
 

Flexible & Contracted Services  

 

Ruth Wendt, Flexible Services Operations Specialist, and Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and 
Contracted Services participated in a Transition Fair hosted by Goodwill Industries located at 
the Indianapolis Metropolitan High School.  More than forty (40) providers presented 
information regarding employment, educational resources, transportation, housing, and other 
services for people with disabilities.  The fair was very well attended and brought in students 
receiving special education services as well as their families. 
 
 



Item I – 3 
Page 5 

 
 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services, was in attendance at this year’s 
annual Trapeze Conference.  The conference consisted of three (3) full days of learning the 
industries best practices, hands-on training, and new innovations.   In addition to over 180 
breakout sessions with Trapeze Group customer and partner speakers, the conference offered 
a chance to problem solve with Trapeze Group employees and technology partners.       
 
Ruth Wendt, Flexible Services Operations Specialist, performs random phone calls each month 
to Open Door passengers in which information is requested regarding a passengers ride 
satisfaction, cleanliness of the coach, friendliness of the operator, assistance provided in 
boarding/alighting the vehicle, ride times, and any issues experienced during a trip. The most 
recent quality assurance surveys conducted, 91 % of customers surveyed stated that the vehicle 
was clean, 73% surveyed stated the ride was on time, 64% surveyed stated that the overall 
service was Good, while 36% stated the overall service was fair.   Flexible Service plans on 
continuing these surveys and also expanding it to include a Secret Shopper program.  Look for 
more information in the coming months. 
 
Director of Flexible and Contracted Services, Paula Haskin, also attended her first conference as 
a TCRP Ambassador, representing TCRP and APTA at the New Jersey TransAction Conference.  
 
Telephone response performance for both reservations and dispatch in Open Door is shown in 
the charts below.  The charts below show that telephone response time remains at a steady 
rate.  However, staff continues to monitor and evaluate the call response performance and 
work toward a minimum answer rate of 95%. 
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Service Delivery Data: 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Grants: 
 

IPTC hosted a call for projects meeting for available FTA Section 5310 (“Enhanced Mobility of 
Senior’s and Individuals with Disabilities”) program grant funds, on March 29, 2016 at the 
IndyGo offices. The meeting announced the availability of $423,534 in Section 5310 program 
funds. The meeting was attended by ten representatives from various organizations and 
agencies. The meeting also allowed IPTC the opportunity to provide a presentation and training 
on the requirements of Title VI, including IPTC’s responsibility for sub recipient compliance. 
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Grant application deadline for this year’s call for projects was Tuesday, April 29, 2016.  Five 
agencies sent in requests for a total of 13 vehicles.  Grant award announcements are 
anticipated by mid-June 2016. All grant awarded projects will be able to commence January 
2016. 
 
 

RISK & SECURITY 
 

¶ Director of Safety, Training & Security, Mark Emmons, and Risk Manager, Brian Clem, 
attended the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) Active Shooter Preparedness 
Workshop that was held at the NCAA building in Indianapolis.  This one-day workshop 
featured facilitated discussions to engage private sector professionals, along with 
Federal, State, and local agencies, to learn how to prepare for, and respond to, an active 
shooter situation.  Participants evaluated current response concepts, plans, and 
capabilities for coordinated responses to active shooter incidents. 
 

¶ IndyGo's Safety and Security Committee met for their quarterly meeting.  This meeting 
discusses different safety or security issues that departments may have so that solutions 
can be found to correct those issues.  The committee has members from all 
departments and includes members of management and union employees.  This quarter 
there were no issues found that needed to be addressed.   
 

SAFETY & TRAINING 
 

SAFE DRIVERS 
 
The following Operators were recognized for their safe driving: 
 
Cameron Irwin -   15 Years 
Myron Cornett-   12 Years 
Anthony Hurd -    9 Years 
Michael Williams -  9 Years 
Janelle Smith -    6 Years 
Tareese Bouye -   4 Years 
Kathleen Robinson -   4 Years 
Paul Person -    4 Years 
Barry Fields -    3 Years 
Walter Green -    2 Years 
Burt Garcia -    2 Years 
Darryl Kinslow -   1 Year 
Atlanta Smith -    1 Year 
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¶ The Safety and Training Department with the help of Facility Maintenance and the 
Transportation Supervisors, conducted a Bus Roadeo practice day for John 
Redmond.  Mr. Redmond will be representing IndyGo at this year's International 
Bus Roadeo that will be held in Charlotte, NC from May 13th to May 17th.  Results 
of that event will be in next month's report. 

¶ IndyGo Class #16-01, which began training on February 01, 2016 with 12 students 
has completed all portions of the Fixed Route Training Program.  Of the 12 
students that started the program, 11 were able to complete it and started in 
Operations on April 3, 2016. 

¶ IndyGo Class #16-02, which began training on February 29, 2016, with 6 students 
has completed all portions of the Fixed Route Training Program.  Of the 6 students 
that started the program, 4 were able to complete it and started in Operations on 
April 25, 2016. 

¶ IndyGo Class #16-03 started the Fixed Route Training Program on April 11, 2016, 
with 6 operator trainees and 2 transportation supervisors.  The class should 
complete the classroom portion of the training in late April to early May and move 
onto the route familiarization portion of the training. 

 
The following training sessions were conducted in February: 

  
Staff performed the following trainings: 

 - Three operators for coaching and retraining due to preventable accidents. 
 - Three general laborers that were hired as new employees. 
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Facilities 
 

In April, submissions were received for materials needed for the Lighting Upgrade Project. 
Multiple items were ordered and the project should begin in late May/early June. 
 
Focus on completion of the Downtown Transit Center continued during April.  The Geo grid was 
installed, along with pavers.  Irrigations systems were installed for the rain gardens, grinding 
and polishing of the terrazzo floors, as well as installation of ceramic tile and wall panels.  Two 
water hydrants were relocated on the property and the generator installed on the roof.  The 
outdoor real time signage installation began and Simplex continued installation of device and 
security systems. 

 
The Traffic Signalization Project continued on Delaware and Alabama Streets, this did impact 
traffic flow with the closing of multiple driving lanes during the installation of all the traffic light 
signals.  Preparation work continued for the future lane changes that will occur with the 
opening of the Downtown Transit Center.  

 
Facility Supervisor Mark Crane attended a week long training course through NTI in Austin, 
Texas for Management of Transit Construction Projects gaining knowledge of project planning, 
organization, management and control, procurement, public involvement, and managing the 
project.  

 
During April, IndyGo replaced 43 broken shelter glass panels due to vandalism along with 12 
bus stop signs and 3 benches also damaged by vehicle accidents and vandalism. 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Annette Darrow, Director of Planning 
 Justin Stuehrenberg, Director of Special Transit Projects 

 

 

PLANNING UPDATE 

 

Issue A Planning Report will be presented at the board meeting. 

  

 

Recommendation: 

Receive the report. 

 

 

 

 



RED LINE 

The Red Line project is accelerating the pace of engineering work and planning to meet the 
current implementation schedule.  The internal IndyGo team is expanding to add three 
additional employees to support the implementation of the project, and those positions are 
currently posted.  We hope to have staff on board by July. 

Design work is progressing into the final design phase and the project team is trying to make 
any final changes.  More detailed plans for the entire project will be released in June and the 
design team will shift their focus to less visible aspects of the design such as communications, 
utilities, and drainage.  This next phase of work will require an amendment to the contract for 
CDM Smith to add this scope and fee, which will be brought to the board in the June meeting. 

The team is also adding a Construction Management firm to conduct final design reviews and 
guide the project through bid and construction.  Proposals were due on May 16th and the 
recommendation will also be brought to the board in June.  With the additional internal staff, 
the CDM Smith amendment, and the Construction Manager, the core team for a successful 
implementation will be in place.  The project is still expected to start bidding near the end of 
this year and will likely be bid in several different phases. 

A Station Design Competition has also been released, which will provide concepts for the 
station canopies to be built on the line.  Design submissions are due in early July and a selection 
should be made in early August.  There will be an opportunity for the public to participate and 
review the submissions.  

 

PLANNING 

With the opening of the Julia M. Carson Transit Center next month much work has been done in 
the planning area to facilitate this change.  In 2014 IndyGo Forward was completed to provide a 
comprehensive operational analysis of the IndyGo system to realign routes in the community 
and the downtown area in anticipation of the new transit center opening.  Routing in the 
downtown has been tweaked a few times over the years, but the “loop” has been around for 30 
years.  Operating the DTC requires a complete overhaul of the service structure downtown. The 
changes to routes were vetted internally by staff and coach operators, the riding public, 
stakeholders, and the board.  Many routes (north/south east sides of town) that now traverse 
the core of downtown will end at the transit center.  This allows for route efficiencies that can 
save 12-18 minutes per trip by now traveling the current loop.   
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However, this is not without impact.  Longer walks and forced transfers will emerge.  With the 
opening of the center there will be real time departure information at each bus bay, kiosks at 
the center, Google real time, texting for next bus, phone IVR, and email.  These tools will help 
to improve the customer experience.   

An incredible amount of work and planning for the opening of the transit center and all that it 
affects has been through coordinated efforts with all departments - Marketing, Customer 
Service, Operations, Maintenance, HR, IT, Finance, Training, and Open Door. 

A few of the many tasks to make the change possible are- 

¶ New routing for all routes serving downtown as well some realignments outside of the 
core. 

¶ New maps and schedules for all routes 

¶ Over 700+ bus stops updated/installed/eliminated (we have approx. 3800) 

¶ Completely new operator pick 

¶ New route books for all IndyGo staff with maps and turn by turn directions or each 
route 

¶ New schedules in Hastus for each route feeding Google and Transit Master to allow for 
real time and trip planning capabilities 

¶ All buses require vehicle head sign change which is a manual update to each bus 

¶ Bus traffic flows into and out of the Transit Center 

In addition to the work leading up to the transit center opening, planning and operations staff is 
preparing for the Go Live of Hastus 2015.  Testing is in process and we should be ready to 
complete the upgrade in August.  Upon completion, two new operations modules will be 
implemented by the end of the year.  Planning has been trained on the new ATP module.  This 
module takes Hastus scheduled data and analyzes it against GPS data from Transit Master to 
review and calibrate the bus trip schedules to better reflect daily travel patterns.  The goal is to 
improve system performance and reliability using the Hastus and Trapeze tools. 

Once the transit center opens, work will begin immediately on any changes to schedules and 
routing for the October pick.  

 

 

Annette Darrow     Justin Stuehrenberg 
Director of Planning     Director of Special Transit Projects 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Bryan Luellen, Director of Public Affairs 
 

 

CONSIDERATION OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FOR APRIL 2016 

 

 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Business Development will be presented at the board meeting. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 
Receive the report. 

 

Bryan Luellen 
Director of Public Affairs 
 
 
Attachments  
 
 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Annette Darrow, Director of Planning 
Justin Steuhrenberg, Director of Special Transit Projects 
Lauren Day, Manager of Marketing and Communications 
Betsy Sattler, Graphic Specialist 
Allison Potteiger, Communications Coordinator  
Jerome Horne, Community Engagement Coordinator  
Chauncyia Coleman, Manager of Customer Service 
 



BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT 
 

FIXED ROUTE RIDERSHIP  
Current Month IndyGo Year to Date 

Apr-15 Apr-16 % 
Change 

Fixed Route Ridership 2015 2016 % Change 

16,905 15,786 -6.6% 2 E. 34th St. 67,734 62,486 -7.7% 

27,306 24,882 -8.9% 3 Michigan St. 104,584 95,976 -8.2% 

20,047 16,245 -19.0% 4 Fort Harrison 74,664 66,570 -10.8% 

30,690 28,649 -6.7% 5 E. 25th/N.Harding 114,853 111,234 -3.2% 

127,125 120,209 -5.4% 8 Washington St. 471,220 470,093 -0.2% 

99,028 93,280 -5.8% 10 10th St. 371,363 365,432 -1.6% 

4,554 4,013 -11.9% 11 E. 16th St. 17,208 15,533 -9.7% 

5,489 5,350 -2.5% 12 Minnesota 22,441 23,151 3.2% 

3,256 2,872 -11.8% 13 Raymond 12,180 12,169 -0.1% 

10,167 9,326 -8.3% 14 Prospect 37,274 36,401 -2.3% 

21,236 20,312 -4.4% 15 Riverside 77,696 79,118 1.8% 

11,588 11,459 -1.1% 16 Beech Grove 42,711 42,865 0.4% 

25,590 23,571 -7.9% 17 College 94,817 91,051 -4.0% 

16,590 16,507 -0.5% 18 Nora 62,340 64,614 3.6% 

30,695 27,403 -10.7% 19 Castleton 114,605 109,584 -4.4% 

14,766 13,920 -5.7% 21 East 21st St. 56,072 55,723 -0.6% 

10,665 9,815 -8.0% 22 Shelby 38,220 39,797 4.1% 

10,280 11,542 12.3% 24 Mars Hill 38,237 40,659 6.3% 

16,172 14,637 -9.5% 25 W. 16th St. 58,597 56,188 -4.1% 

16,582 15,482 -6.6% 26 Keystone 60,028 57,995 -3.4% 

16,719 14,776 -11.6% 28 St. Vincent 60,629 58,265 -3.9% 

9,856 8,701 -11.7% 30 30th St. 36,774 34,684 -5.7% 

27,984 23,491 -16.1% 31 Greenwood 105,935 91,332 -13.8% 

29,928 27,372 -8.5% 34 Michigan Rd. 104,771 102,825 -1.9% 

41,428 37,200 -10.2% 37 Park 100 148,446 149,953 1.0% 

38,372 30,841 -19.6% 38 Lafayette Square 140,745 125,705 -10.7% 

106,334 100,833 -5.2% 39 E. 38th St. 408,602 396,118 -3.1% 

5,969 4,922 -17.5% 50 Red Line 22,837 21,215 -7.1% 

3,903 4,402 12.8% 55 English 14,596 17,713 21.4% 

10,760 10,936 1.6% 86 86th Street Crosstown 38,245 41,762 9.2% 

12,198 10,914 -10.5% 87 Eastside Circulator 44,310 42,151 -4.9% 

1,316 148   Others 6,500 781   

823,498 759,796 -7.7% Total 3,069,234 2,979,143 -2.9% 

       The "others" category represents a compilation of unallocated trips reported on the monthly GFI  

Fare Box report.  These trips count as ridership, but are not allocated to a specific route. 
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             Flexible and Contracted Services       

24,515 28,039 -0.8% Open Door Riders on Fixed Route 82,870 96,972 11.5% 

24,709 25,262 0.3% Open Door 94,146 98,696 1.0% 

773 831 -4.6% Open Door Taxi Vouchers 3,210 3,181 5.8% 

38,094 28,039 -21.2% 31 Day S-Pass 149,453 114,722 -9.7% 

 
 
 

GOOGLE ANALYTICS:  
339,961 page views on IndyGo.net 
 
27.6% New Visitors 
72.4% Returning 
 
 

INDYGO.NET MONTHLY SESSIONS: 
 

 
Total April sessions: 138,328 
Up 1.44% from April 2015 
Up 53.09% from April 2014 
 

 
 

 

IndyGo.net Website Sessions

2014

2015

2016
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RECENT INDYGO ARTICLES:   
 
‘Council committee advances mass transit funding plan’ – IBJ: 4/27/16 
‘Indy Mass Transit Expansion Moving Ahead’ – Inside Indiana Business: 4/27/16  
‘Let the voters decide on funding mass transit’ – IndyStar: 5/8/16 
‘Voters to decide future of IndyGo, mass transit plan’ – WISHTV: 5/9/16  
‘Council OKs putting mass-transit tax hike on November ballot’ – IBJ: 5/9/16 
‘Indy Council to Vote on Referendum Proposal’ – Inside Indiana Business: 5/9/16  
‘Marion County voters to decide whether to fund mass transit plan’ – CBS4Indy: 5/9/16  
‘Indy council sends transit tax hike to voters’ – IndyStar: 5/9/16 
‘Council approves transit funding referendum’ – UIndy News: 5/10/16  
‘Mayor should lead transit charge’ – IBJ: 5/14/16  
‘Selling the $56 million transit tax hike’ – IndyStar: 5/16/16  
‘IndyGo hosts vendor event to encourage participation in contracts’ – AP Planner: 5/17/16 
 
 
 

CALL CENTER MONTHLY REPORT: 

 
Total April calls: 36.409 
Up 17.54% from March 2015 
Down 17.26% from March 2014 
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Answer rate 97.81% in April 2016 
Up 3.84% since March 2015 
Up 9.91% since March 2014 
 
 

CUSTOMER COMMENTS: 375  
BUS STOP 2 OTHER 20 

CAD/AVL/ANNUNCIATORS 1 PASS BY 62 

COMPLIMENT 14 RED LINE 6 

COURTESY 71 REQUEST 14 

CUSTOMER SERVICE CENTER 1 ROUTE 5 

DENIAL 1 RULES 3 

DISCRIMINATION - TITLE VI 1 SAFETY 67 

FACILITY MAINTENANCE 22 SCHEDULE ADHERENCE 45 

FARES 6 SUGGESTION 6 

MARION COUNTY TRANSIT PLAN 10 VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 7 

MARKETING 4 WRONG INFORMATION 4 

ADA 1   
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VOCUS REPORT: 
44 news media mentions 
Topics include:  Marion County Transit Plan, Referendum, Taxes   
 

 
 
 
 
 
OUTREACH SUMMARY FOR APRIL: 
4/4/2016 Metropolitan & Economic Development Committee (MCTP) 

4/5/2016 MCTP Open House @ Perry Township 

4/7/2016 Congressman Carson's Youth Summit  

4/11/2016 IndyGo Travel Training @ Lawrence North H.S. 

4/13/2016 Municipal Corporations Committee (MCTP) 

4/14/2016 CAFÉ Transportation Committee Meeting  

4/13/2016 Indy Hub :: Dinner Series @ Sun King 

4/19/2016 Indy Green Victory Party  

4/19/2016 MCTP Presentation @ Irvington Historical Society  

4/28/2016 Cummins IndyGo Travel Training  

4/28/2016 MCTP Open House @ Lynhurst Baptist Church  

 
 
 

 

Series1, 
Online, 47, 

71%

Series1, 
Broadcast, 4, 

6%

Series1, 
Newspaper, 

12, 18%

Series1, 
Other, 3, 5%News by Medium
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LATEST PROJECT SUMMARIES: 
Business Development team continues to do community outreach in relation to the Marion 
County Transit Plan and will continue throughout the Spring and Summer. Real Time Arrival 
Information will launch with the opening of the Julia M. Carson Transit Center in late June. 
Transit Center construction is progressing with the facility expecting substantial completion in 
early June. Planning is underway for the Transit Center opening and route changes that will 
take effect. IndyGo Transit Ambassador training has taken place and they will assist with 
communication to riders about the changes coming with the DTC beginning on May 23rd, 2016. 
Finally, the Red Line Station Design Competition is ready to be launched.  The competitive 
process will call on local and regional architects and artists to contribute design ideas and plans 
for the Red Line BRT stations. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



HUMAN RESOURCES APRIL 2016 
05/26/2016 

Item No. I – 6 
 
 
To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Phalease M. Crichlow, Vice President of Human Resources  
 

 
CONSIDERATION OF HUMAN RESOURCES APRIL 2016 

 
ISSUE:  
A written report of Human Resources information will be presented at the board meeting. 

 
RECOMMENDATION:    
Receive Human Resources report. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Phalease M. Crichlow 
Vice President of Human Resources   
 
 
Contributing Staff: 
Teresa Boone, Director of Employee Services 
Brandon Jackson, Human Resources Program Manager 
Lillian Motton, Benefits Manager 
Oreanna Crain, Human Resources Generalist 

  



APRIL 2016 

HUMAN RESOURCES DEPARTMENT BOARD REPORT  

STAFFING AND RECRUITMENT  
 
STAFFING - AS OF 4/30/2016 
Active Employees: 534 
Union: 448 
Non-Union: 86 
 

SEPARATIONS: 7 
Union: 4 
Non-Union: 3 
 

NEW HIRES: 13 
Union: 9 
Non-Union: 4 
  

TURNOVER RATE  
APRIL 2016 ς 1.32% 
 

STAFFING CAPACITY 
5.15% Below Maximum Capacity 
563.0 FTE Budget 
534.0 FTE Actual – April 2016 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

4%7%
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STAFFING 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

RECRUITMENT 
 

In the month of April there were no significant staffing level increases.  Recruitment efforts are 
continuous in the following areas: 
 
Position Applications/Resumes Processed 

Fixed Route Coach Operator 39 

General Laborer 67 

Transportation Supervisor 16 

Contract Specialist 1 

Total 123 

 

 DRUG AND ALCOHOL COMPLIANCE 
 

April  2016 Drug and Alcohol Tests Stats 

Testing Category Drug/Alcohol 

Pre-Employment 14 

Random 14 

Post Accident 05 

Reasonable Suspicion 00 

Return-to-Duty 00 

Follow-Up 00 

Totals   33 

 
 

 
 

Month 
2015 Monthly  
Turnover Rate 

2016 Monthly 
Turnover Rate 

January 1.73 1.35 
February 1.94 2.40 
March 1.74 1.50 
April 2.32 1.32 
May  1.17  
June 1.35  
July 1.90  
August 1.33  
September 1.91  
October 0.76  
November 1.89  
December 1.53  

Annual  Average 1.63 1.64 
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EMPLOYEE SERVICES  
 
EMPLOYEE BENEFITS AND WELLNESS  
 

The Activate Clinic is now fully integrated with IPTC’s health insurance provider, Anthem.  This 
partnership means that Anthem is sending monthly medical, prescription and memberships 
extracts to Activate.  The integration allows for a more comprehensive continuity of care.  
Activate has access to Anthem’s medical records to review patient information including, office 
visits, lab services, diagnostic services and treatment plans.  This will allow Activate to identify, 
assess and coordinated any gaps in care for the member.   
 
The next step in this process is for Anthem to receive the Activate Clinic encounter data so that 
it can be to be added to their predictive modeling tool.  The predictive modeling tool looks for 
identification/compliance of chronic members and gaps in care for the entire population. The 
exchange of information will allow the Activate physician and nurse to work closely with 
member to meet their wellness and personal health goals, as well as monitor any chronic or 
acute conditions. 
 
 

Activate Clinic Stats for April 2016 

Appointments 
 

Acute Care/ Physicals Lab Draw Other visits (includes coaching) Total 

77 10 155 242 

 Participation Employee Encounters Spouse Encounters Dependent Encounters Total 

229 11 3 243 

 

 
EMPLOYEE & LABOR RELATIONS 
 

In the month of April, IPTC management team along with the ATU Local 1070 leadership 
attended a “Building Labor-Management Relationships” all day training session.  The session 
was facilitated by a seasoned member of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service 
(FMCS).  IPTC management and ATU Local 1070 leadership was introduced to valuable tools to 
assist both groups with ways to communicate, mediate and resolve issues. The group agreed 
that on-going sessions of this nature through FMCS would be valuable to the labor-
management relationship.   
 
A follow-up session will be scheduled in the near future to assess and revise labor-management 
meeting procedures. 
 
Operations and the Human Resources management team will continue to work and partner 
with ATU Local 1070 leadership to communicate and mediate labor disputes.   
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LEAVE MANAGEMENT & WORKERS’ COMPENSATION 
 
LEAVE MANAGEMENT 
 

The Human Resources Department and the Operations Department continue to meet weekly to 
address “leaves” and staffing productivity.  In the month of April, tracking FMLA certifications 
and leaves are now fully managed by Cigna.  There were 768 hours of lost time recorded in the 
area of sick, FML no-pay, FML–sick, FML-vacation and FML-personal.  
 
WORKERS’ COMPENSATION 
 

There were five (5) “incidents” for the month of April. Of these five (5) incidents, 2 were 
reportable (became worker’s compensation claims) and 3 were non-reportable.  There were 
zero denied claims.  There were a total three (3) temporary total disability (TTD) claimants in 
the month of April.  The light duty program was assigned to 1 of the 2 new claimants with an 
average 0 day(s) off work before being assigned.  There was a total of 672 hours lost from 
regular work hours (does not include light duty hours). IPTC ends the month with five (5) open 
claims.   
 

 

  



CEO Report 
05/26/16 

Item No. I – 7 
 
 

To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Michael A. Terry, President/CEO  
 
 

CONSIDERATION OF CEO REPORT 

 
 

ISSUE:  
An oral report of IndyGo business and information will be presented at the board meeting. 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive CEO report. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Michael A. Terry 
President/CEO 
 

 

 


